Dear Siblings in Christ,
[image: ]What joy it was to have had the opportunity to serve you as president over these past two years. You placed confidence in my ability to lead, and with the insightful and capable set of leaders on the executive, we were able to navigate a number of new and challenging proposals, and managed the affairs of the region with the kind of professional approach you have come to expect from us. The wise words of Solomon so wonderfully penned reminded us - Trust in the LORD with all your heart; do not depend on your own understanding. Seek his will in all you do, and he will show you which path to take (Prov. 3:5-6). That has always been a guiding principle and mantra for me, which helped to shape my leadership approach in every station of life. This is fundamental belief stuff which without it, makes trusting a bit hazy. But I know God is always in control, so I trust. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]As a region we were guided by the theme of Renewal and Transformation … A season of Hope. We recognized that in a few of our Communities of Faith there was a hope deficit, where closure loomed large, and in fact some did close their doors after decades of existence. We acknowledged that like some institutions, there are seasons that interrupt the flow of growth, and decline ensues.  In some cases, decline can be rapid, or it can be slow, as the demographics of a community begin to change as a result of urban drift and the onset of an aging community.  The decline experienced by some faith communities is sometimes a snapshot of a microcosm of a bigger issue. But those communities of faith were encouraged to take heart, as a reminder from scripture declares that for everything there is a season, this means that the various circumstances we go through in life are not by incident, but God knew of it beforehand, and there is purpose and intentionality to it. Ecclesiastes 3: 1 affirms two important reminders. Firstly, the things we go through in life are not in vain, and secondly, our situations will not last forever, hence Hope becomes the spiritual medicine that drives belief. 
We were pleased to host Rendezvous: Audacious Hope - at the Brock University in July of 2024.  Audacious Hope signalled the 2 Corinthians 3:12 message of – “With that kind of hope to excite us, nothing holds us back”. Hundreds of teens and their leaders from across the country were engaged in uplifting and spirit-filled worship, small group sessions and many fun activities. The Moderator, Rev. Dr. Carmen Lansdowne, brought her usual insightful message. Equally wonderful for the region was the staging of what is to be an annual Day of Fellowship. This was held at the Wellington Square United Church and was attended by over two hundred persons. The Toronto Mass Choir was the featured group, but there were other wonderful musical expressions from around the region. Rev. Alexa Gilmour was the guest speaker and stirred the gathering with an insightful message. The General Secretary, Rev. Michael Blair, brought greetings. 
As we move into celebrations of the centennial, I am aware that many communities of faith are coming together organically or by design to mark the occasion in ways that reflect the rich history of our church. I encourage you to post as many of these celebratory moments on your social media platforms. However, as you celebrate, set aside some time to begin visioning for what the future holds for your respective community for faith.  Think of the children and youth, and ways in which young families can be attracted to your community of faith. Perhaps its time to heed the Spirit’s nudging to shape the way forward, removing those elements that no longer connect with what’s at the heart of people’s reality. Perhaps its time to pivot away from – “we have always done it this way” to intentional listening to what’s being said by those around us, those seeking a place and voice. 

I am particularly delighted by who will be our new president. Rev. Sula-Ann Kosacky is an innovator and one for the time such as this. Rev. Sula comes with passion and compassion and is a leader who listens and responds. As the outgoing president, I fully embrace and endorse her and offer unconditional support during her tenure as president. Equally, I want to say a big thanks to the new Executive Minister Rev. Mark Laird, whose learning curve was fast and effective. Rev. Laird’s contribution to the decision-making process at the executive and regional levels is well noted and appreciated.  
And finally, my friends, “May the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace as you trust in him, so that you may overflow with hope by the power of the Holy Spirit” (Rom. 15:13).
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Lennox Scarlett (Rev.)
President, Horseshoe Falls Regional Council
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